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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE STATE UNIVERSITY, BANK OF AMERICA BUILDING

MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 18, 2008

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Chuck Tarver, Mary Wicks

Members Excused:  Dr. Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, George Meldrum, Charles Sawchenko, Paula Voshell, Gary Wirt

Members Absent:  Shirley Jackson, Brenda Phillips
Associate Members Present:  Linda Adam, Sally Allshouse, Carlyle Hooff, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Julie Cutler

Associate Members Absent:  Eliza Hirst, Michael Kriner, Catherine McKay, Brenda Sands

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Chris DiSanto, Renata Henry, Michael Kelleher, William Mason, John McKenna, William Weaver
	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Stakeholder Input – 

  DSAMH Planning Activities

Budget Committee

Membership Committee

DPC Advisory Committee
Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment


	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting attendees were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.  

Chairman Lafferty expressed his gratitude to Renata Henry for her contributions to the mental health and substance abuse field during her tenure as director.  Council congratulated Ms. Henry on her appointment with the Maryland Department of Health and Mental Hygiene.  She spoke of her role and responsibilities as the deputy secretary for Behavioral Health and Disabilities.
Chairman Lafferty invited Rev. Rhines to speak about the upcoming Consumer Recovery Advocacy Coalition events taking place in October.  Meeting participants were made aware of the three statewide town meetings cosponsored by the National Mental Health Consumers’ Self-Help Clearinghouse.  The dissemination of meeting information was discussed.
Chairman Lafferty spoke of the current economic climate and the anticipated additional reduction to the current budget.   
Chairman Lafferty announced that due to time constraints the discussion is tabled until the October meeting.
No information to report at this time.

Chairman Lafferty noted the one vacancy existing on the Council.  Constituent requirements for the vacant position were reviewed.   
Jack Akester reported that the DPC Advisory Committee met with Sam Abdallah September 17.  He indicated that a discussion took place regarding the auditor’s report.  It was noted that none of the allegations made by The News Journal were substantiated by the auditor.   Mr. Akester highlighted the internal changes and activities occurring at DPC and shared positive feedback regarding same.   

A brief discussion followed regarding the process implemented for DLP access to PM 46 reports. Chairman Lafferty indicated that the current process of supplying redacted information was agreed upon by both CLASI and the division.  
The reduction in seclusion and restraints, implementation of visitor’s badges within the facility, and upcoming nursing career fair were discussed.  The current DPC census was shared as was the number of patients identified for discharge to community placements.  
Chairman Lafferty recounted his favorable visit with residents of the Dartmouth Woods group home.
Carol Harman provided a written report.  Council was updated on the transition guide and the MOU between DSAMH and DCMHS regarding same.  An overview of the Delaware grant to integrate schools and the mental health system was provided.  
Chairman Lafferty announced that Delaware has been awarded the Garrett Lee Smith federal grant for child and adolescent suicide prevention.   
A brief discussion took place about addictions and other high risk behaviors and the impact on depression among youth.   The role of intervention and treatment, use of wellness centers and efforts to provide free access to mental health services in schools were discussed.  A suggestion was made that Council make an effort to normalize supporting mental health.  
Discussion followed regarding the division’s strategic plan and Council’s use of it to formulate its own initiatives to complement the goals identified by the division.  
Ms. Harman noted the DOE’s strategic plan for HIV free youth.

No information to report at this time.

Renata Henry conveyed her appreciation for the opportunity to work with Council members in various capacities during her tenure with the division.  She recognized the contributions of the Minner administration and members of the Council.

Meeting participants were informed the department’s public budget hearing will be held November 24 from 12:30 – 4:30 in Senate Chambers, Legislative Hall.

Ms. Henry conducted a retrospective examination of the division’s accomplishments. She requested that the Council continue to support consumer involvement, focus on the community system and improve the health and wellness of the consumers who use our system. 
She announced that Michael Kelleher has been appointed director effective September 29.  The upcoming change in administration and Council’s role during the transition were discussed.   
Discussion followed regarding the status of the Budget Committee. The future direction of the Council and standing committees was discussed.  
None.

Vince Boehm reported that the governor’s recommended budget will continue to fund the Money Follows the Person and Medicaid Buy-in programs.
Members were informed of the upcoming Disability Awareness Day Picnic on October 3.  Mr. Boehm shared that Melissa Shahan will be awarded the John Jefferson Memorial Courage Award posthumously.
Concerns were shared related to the August 7 Medicaid Pharmaceutical and Therapeutics Committee meeting and the public testimony guidelines.  A suggestion was made that the concerns be shared with Harry Hill.   
Chris DiSanto announced that seats are still available for the grand opening of the Jason Foundation’s affiliate office at MeadowWood.  

	ACTION

Carol Harman moved to approve the minutes as presented.  Jack Akester seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Copies of the suicide prevention plan will be available at the October Council meeting.

Bruce Lorenz will spearhead a committee to propose ways in which Council can communicate information statewide and improve advocacy efforts.  Council will be updated on the committee’s efforts.
James Larks will convene a group to collaborate with Melissa Smith regarding Council’s goal and develop an appropriate course of action.
There being no further business,

Sally Allshouse motioned to adjourn at 11:05 a.m.  Bob Marceluk seconded the motion.  So moved.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, October 23, 2008 at the Grass Dale Center, Delaware City.

